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July 25, 2012
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:
This letter transmits an ordinance proposing new solid waste fees for 2013 and 2014 that support renovation of the region’s solid waste transfer system, expand recycling services, and provide funds to continue safe, sustainable, and environmentally sound management of our region’s solid waste.
This ordinance supports the environmental sustainability and service excellence goals of the King County Strategic Plan. New fees will ensure that funds supporting the Cedar Hills Regional Landfill are sufficient to meet or exceed environmental regulations. Waste prevention and recycling programs will protect the environment and the quality of life in our region. And, in support of equity and social justice goals, expanded education and outreach programs will focus on non-English speaking residents and those living in more rural areas of the County.
In response to declining tonnage and corresponding reductions in revenue over the last several years, the Solid Waste Division of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks repeatedly cut costs in many areas. While still seeking to keep fees low, this rate does not propose further cuts to services or programs and restores funding in some key areas, such as recycling.
Under this proposal, the Basic Fee for disposal of municipal solid waste would increase from $109.00 per ton to $121.75 per ton for the two-year period of 2013 and 2014, effective 
January 1, 2013. The proposed Basic Fee would increase costs to the average single-family household by about 65 cents per month, which is estimated to represent less than a 4 percent increase on the average monthly residential solid waste bill. Even with this increase, King County fees will be lower than those in Pierce County and the City of Seattle.
The proposal also adjusts other fees to reflect special handling requirements, such as fees for appliances containing chlorofluorocarbons (CFC)s. The fee for yard waste and clean wood will be reduced.
Beginning in 2013 and continuing for the next 15 years, the cost of renovating and upgrading the regional transfer system will be the biggest contributor to solid waste fee increases. In 2013 and 2014, approximately 13 percent of the Basic Fee will fund transfer system upgrades. The $121.75 fee includes about $15.75 per ton in capital costs. The rate assumes bond terms ending in 2028 to correspond with the end of the term of the interlocal agreements with the cities.
The current rate of $109.00 per ton was a one-year interim rate to allow the cities and the County to work to extend the solid waste interlocal agreement; however, an agreement has not been reached. If all cities had extended their contracts and bond terms extended through 2040, the 2013-2014 rate would have been $119.50.
As additional bonds are issued to upgrade transfer stations, shorter-term bonds will continue to have a greater impact on the rate than longer-term bonds (ultimately reaching a differential of approximately $10 per ton). However, paying off all bonds by 2028 also reduces total financing costs by approximately $135 million.
Other components of the proposed rate include approximately $3.00 per ton to the landfill reserve fund and about $1.00 for waste prevention and recycling programs. The new fee will also provide funds to make mitigation payments to qualifying cities under state law for wear and tear on roads from solid waste trailers travelling on city streets.
Both of the Division’s advisory committees – the Solid Waste Advisory Committee and the Metropolitan Solid Waste Management Advisory Committee – have been briefed on the rate elements, and the rate proposal reflects input received following those briefings. The division originally developed a rate proposal of $125 per ton; however, after receiving comments from the cities, the proposed Basic Fee was reduced to $121.75 per ton.  
To reduce the rate from $125 to $121.75 per ton, scheduled property purchase for the new Northeast Recycling and Transfer Station was deferred by one year, which reduced the rate increase by approximately $1.25. Other changes that make it possible to reduce the rate include deferring a new Zero Waste Grant program, deferring paving and striping work at transfer stations, canceling all surveys and studies, except a customer satisfaction survey, and reducing the cash contribution to the capital program to one million dollars each year, while taking advantage of historically low rates for borrowing.
In accordance with agreements with cities, this proposal is also being sent to the Regional Policy Committee. The proposal, attached to the ordinance, provides background and a breakdown of the rate calculation.
Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance and your support of the work of the Solid Waste Division.

If you would like more information or have questions about this proposal, please contact Kevin Kiernan, Division Director of the Solid Waste Division of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206-296-4385, or kevin.kiernan@kingcounty.gov. 
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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